Appendix 4.2 Jurisdictional Delineation Report

FINAL Jurisdictional Delineation for the Southern California Edison El Casco System Project in the Cities of Beaumont and Banning, Riverside County, California

Prepared for:

Southern California Edison 2244 Walnut Grove Avenue Rosemead, CA 91770 Contact: Maija Benjamins 626/302-3936

Prepared by:

Jones & Stokes 17310 Red Hill Avenue, Suite 320 Irvine, CA 92614-5600 Contact: Amanda Duchardt, Regulatory Specialist 949/260-1080

Jones & Stokes. 2007. Jurisdictional Delineation for the El Casco System. Project in the Cities of Beaumont and Banning, Riverside County, CA. October 5. (J&S 00446.07.) Irvine, CA. Prepared for Southern California Edison, Rosemead, CA.

Contents

		Page
Chapter 1	Introduction	
•	1.1 Site Location	
	1.2 Project Description	
	1.3 Purpose and Need for the Project	2
Chapter 2	Environmental Setting	
	2.1 Topography and Land Use	
	2.2 Climate and Hydrology	
	2.3 Vegetation Communities	
	2.4 Soils	6
Chapter 3	Regulatory Background	
	3.1 USACE Section 404 Regulations	
	3.1.1 Waters of the United States	
	3.1.2 Wetlands	7
	3.1.3 Solid Waste Agency of Northern Cook	
	County (SWANCC) v United States Army Corps of	
	Engineers	
	3.1.4 Rapanos v United States and Carabell v	
	United States Army Corps of Engineers	۵۵ ۱۸
	3.2 RWQCB Section 401 and Porter-Cologne Act	
	Regulations	11
	3.2.1 Section 401 of the Clean Water Act	
	3.2.2 Porter-Cologne Act	
	3.2.3 RWQCB-Regulated Activities	
	3.3 DFG Section 1602 Regulations	
	3.3.1 DFG-Regulated Activities	
	3.4 Western Riverside County MSHCP Protection of	
	Species Associated with Riparian/Riverine Areas and	
	Vernal Pools	12
Chapter 4	Methodology	15
опартог г	4.1 Project Research	
	4.2 Field Investigation	
	4.3 Drought Considerations	
Chapter 5	Jurisdictional Delineation Results	19

	5.1	Impact Area 1: Access Road Culvert Replacement	19
	5.2	Impact Area 2: Duct Bank Installation	20
	5.3	Impact Area 3: Pole Upgrade #1	21
	5.4	Impact Area 4: Pole Upgrade #2	22
	5.5	Impact Area 5: Pole Upgrade #3	
	5.6	Impact Area 6: Pole Upgrade #4	24
	5.7	Impact Area 7: Pole Upgrade #5	
	5.8	Impact Area 8: Pole Upgrade #6	
	5.9	Jurisdictional Impacts	
	5.10	Conclusions	
Chapter 6	Refer	ences	29
Chapter 7	List o	of Preparers	31
•	7.1	Jones & Stokes	

Appendix A. Wetland Delineation Data Sheets

Appendix B. Site Photographs

Tables

Table		Page
1	Summary of Regional Rainfall Data (in inches)	4
2	Vegetation Communities within 500 feet of the Project Site	5
3	Summary of Temporary Impacts by the Proposed Project	26
4	Summary of Permanent Impacts by the Proposed Project	27

Figures

Figure		Follows Page
1	Regional Location Map	2
2	USGS Topographic Map	2
3	Potential Impact Areas Associated with Jurisdictional Waters and Wetlands	20
4	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 1	20
5	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 2	20
6	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 3	22
7	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Areas 4 and 5	24
8	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 6	24
9	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 7	26
10	Jurisdictional Waters and Welands at Impact Area 8	26

Acronyms and Abbreviations

CFR Code of Federal Regulations

CMP corrugated metal pipe

CPUC California Public Utilities Commission

CWA Clean Water Act

DBESP Determination of Biologically Equivalent or Superior Preservation

DFG California Department of Fish and Game

EPA Environmental Protection Agency

FAC facultative

FACW facultative wetland

HDD Horizontal Directional Drilling

I-10 Interstate 10

JD jurisdictional determination

kV kilovolt

MBTA Migratory Bird Treaty Act

MSHCP Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan

OBL obligate

OHWM ordinary high water mark
RPW relatively permanent waters

RSS Riversidian sage scrub

RWQCB Regional Water Quality Control Board SCE Southern California Edison Company

SWANCC Solid Waste Agency of North Cook County

TNW traditional navigable waters

USACE U.S. Army Corps of Engineers

USDA United States Department of Agriculture

USGS United States Geologic Survey
USSC United States Supreme Court

Chapter 1 Introduction

This report provides regulatory information, methods, and results for routine-level delineation of jurisdictional waters and wetlands potentially impacted by the Southern California Edison El Casco System Project. The purpose of the delineation is to assess the limits of state and federal jurisdiction within and adjacent to the project site to support the resource-agency permitting process. This wetland delineation report describes the resources subject to regulation by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB), California Department of Fish and Game (DFG), and the Western Riverside County Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP).

1.1 Site Location

The proposed project is located in northwestern Riverside County south of Interstate 10 (I-10), from the Norton Younglove County Reserve, located west of the City of Beaumont, to just east of San Gorgonio Avenue in the City of Banning (refer to Figure 1).

Figure 2 shows the proposed project site overlaid on U.S. Geologic Survey 7.5-minute topographic maps. The proposed project site is located within Township 2 South, Range 2 West, unnamed sections (bordering Sections 35, 1 and 2) and Township 3 South, Range 2 West, Sections 1, 2, 6, 7, and 8 in the El Casco quadrangle (USGS 1979); Township 3 South, Range 1 East, Sections 16, 17, and 18 and Township 3 South, Range 1 West, Sections 8, 9, 13, 14, and 15 in the Beaumont quadrangle (USGS 1996); and Township 3 South, Range 1 East, and Section 15 in the Cabazon quadrangle (USGS).

1.2 Project Description

Southern California Edison Company (SCE) is proposing to construct the El Casco Substation and a 115 kilovolt (kV) transmission line between the existing Banning Substation and the proposed El Casco Substation (Site 33).

The proposed El Casco Substation will be constructed on approximately 28 acres of land within the Norton Younglove County Reserve adjacent to San Timoteo Canyon Road. The proposed site is currently accessible via a dirt access road off

San Timoteo Canyon Road. SCE also proposes to pave the access road with asphalt. A 20-foot wide duct bank will also be constructed under San Timoteo Creek joining the proposed substation. This duct will house 8 5-inch ducts (2 telecommunication lines and six 12kV lines).

The proposed transmission line includes approximately 16 miles of new 115kV electric transmission line (SCE 2007). The proposed project will replace approximately 13 miles of existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines and replace support structures within existing SCE rights-of-way in the Cities of Banning, Beaumont, and unincorporated areas of Riverside County. The proposed El Casco Substation will also connect to an existing 220 kV transmission line (SCE 2006).

1.3 Purpose and Need for the Project

Electrical demand in northwest Riverside County will soon exceed the capacity of SCE's electrical system serving this area. To address the increasing electrical demand and to improve electric reliability in the area, the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) has ordered SCE to construct the El Casco Substation and transmission line in order to supply electricity to areas where it is needed (SCE 2006).

Chapter 2 **Environmental Setting**

The following paragraphs describe, in general, the topography, land use, climate, vegetation characteristics, soils, and wildlife resources associated with the project site and the surrounding region.

2.1 Topography and Land Use

The project site is generally located in San Timoteo Canyon and the Gorgonio Pass, north of the San Jacinto Mountains and south of the San Bernardino National Forest, west of the San Gorgonio River and east of The Badlands.

A mosaic of land uses exist within the proposed project site including portions of the Riverside County Norton Younglove Reserve, Southern Pacific Railroad, I-10 and the 60 Freeway, open space, rural development, urban development, and agriculture (grazing).

The western portion of the project site, including the proposed El Casco Substation is located in the Riverside County Norton Younglove Reserve. This area is also referred to as San Timoteo Canyon. The proposed transmission line parallels San Timoteo Canyon Road, the Southern Pacific Railroad, and San Timoteo Creek to the south side of these landmarks. The transmission line crosses over San Timoteo Creek at the SR 60 road bridge over San Timoteo Creek. This area consists mostly of open space with scattered rural development. San Timoteo Creek is a perennial stream dominated by riparian vegetation (predominantly willow trees). Adjacent to San Timoteo Creek, on the proposed substation site are relatively flat plains characterized as grassland dominated by ruderal herbaceous plant species. Along the 60 Freeway and I-10, the landscape flattens with rolling hills and sloping mesas. Continuing to the easternmost portion of the project, the topography transitions to flat to rolling hills predominantly used for grazing. Several ephemeral washes traverse this area. Within the Cities of Beaumont and Banning, the proposed project is spans over residential, commercial, industrial, and agricultural lands (i.e., grazing activities).

Major waterways that cross the project site include San Timoteo Creek, Potrero Creek, Smith Creek, Montgomery Creek, and various unnamed blue line streams and ephemeral drainages. Drainage features located within 50-feet of the proposed El Casco Substation site or within 50 feet of a proposed transmission line pole are described in detail in Sections 5.1 through 5.9 of this report.

2.2 Climate and Hydrology

The proposed project is located in the Arid West Region. This region is characterized by long, hot, and dry summers. Average annual precipitation is 15 inches and mostly occurs between October and April. Table 1 summarizes the precipitation record preceding the delineation fieldwork. Based on a comparison with normal rainfall data, this delineation took place during a severe drought year (also refer to Section 4.3 Drought Considerations).

Table 1. Summary of Regional Rainfall Data (in inches)

	Oct.	Nov.	Dec.	Jan.	Feb.	Mar.	Apr.	May	June	July	Total
Normal ¹	0.60	1.65	2.09	3.76	3.44	3.12	1.36	0.63	0.16	0.23	17.76 ²
2006/2007 ³	0.01	0.01	0.07	0.01	0.11	0.00	0.08	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.31^{4}

- [1] Average precipitation data per month 7/1/1948 to 12/31/2005; Beaumont, CA
- [2] Includes average precipitation from August and September dry season.
- [3] 2006/2007 rainy season = October 2006–July 2007; Santa Rosa Plateau
- [4] Includes 0.02 inch of precipitation in August 2007 and 0.00 inch of rain in September 2007.

Sources: Western Regional Climate Center http://www.wrcc.dri.edu

Ephemeral streams and temporary ponds predominate in this region. Most major rivers flowing through the Arid West have headwaters located outside the Arid West. Many drainage basins within this region generally lack outlets and water tables are often perched (USACE 2006).

2.3 Vegetation Communities

According to the "El Casco Substation System Project Biotechnical Report," (URS 2007) 11 major vegetation communities occur within the proposed project site. Table 2 presents a description of these vegetation communities mapped to within 500 feet of the proposed project.

Table 2. Vegetation Communities within 500 feet of the Project Site

Vegetation Community Type*	Community Identifier**	General Plant Species**
Developed	No native vegetation; only ruderal and ornamental plants. Land developed by the presence of buildings, roads, and landscape.	Ruderal/ disturbance, ornamental/ landscape species.
Disturbed/ Ruderal	Native vegetation significantly altered (i.e. through road construction, site disturbance, clearing activities, etc.).	Russian thistle (Salsola tragus), sweet fennel (Foeniculum vulgare), mustards (Brassica spp.), thistles (Carduus pycnocophalus, Silybum marianum).
Chamise Chaparral	Characterized by nearly monotypic stands of chamise (<i>Adenostoma fasciculatum</i>), occurring on zeric slopes and ridges along with lower elevations consisting of shallower, drier soils.	Chamise (Adenostoma fasciculatum), mission Manzanita (Xylococcus bicolor), our Lord's candle (Hesperoyucca whipplei).
Southern Mixed Chaparral	Southern mixed chaparral occurs on steep relief, north-facing slopes. Soils tend to be more mesic, and are characterized by high diversity of upland plant species.	Chamise (Adenostoma fasciculatum), Eastwood Manzanita (Arctostaphylos glanulosa spp. Gladulosa), Scrub Oak (Quercus dumosa), Holly-leaf Cherry (Prunus ilicifolia), Toyon (Heteromeles arbutifolia), Winter Currant (Ribes indecorum)
Coastal Sage Chaparral	This community is characterized by a mixed community of both drought-deciduous sage scrub species and woody chaparral species. Total vegetation cover includes roughly equal amounts of both scrub and chaparral species.	California Sagebrush (Artemisia californica), ceanothus (Ceanothus spp.), Black Sage (Salvia mellifera), Poison Oak (Toxicodendron diversilobum)
Scrub Oak Chaparral	Characterized by dense, evergreen chaparral, associated with scrub oak stands; this community occurs on more mesic sites within higher elevations.	Scrub Oak (<i>Quercus dumosa</i>), Eastwood Manzanita (<i>Arctostaphylos glanulosa spp. Gladulosa</i>), Toyon (<i>Heteromeles arbutifolia</i>), Mountain Mahogany (<i>Cercocarpus betuloides</i>), Holly-leaf Redberry (<i>Rhamnus ilicifolia</i>)
Riversidian Sage Scrub	Riversidian sage scrub (RSS) is found mostly in xeric habitats mainly in Riverside County, California.	California Buckwheat (<i>Eriogonum</i> fasiculatum), California Sage (<i>Artemisa</i> californica), non-native Brome grasses (<i>Brome</i> spp; <i>B. diandrus</i> , <i>B. madritensis</i> spp. rubens)
Riversidian Alluvial Fan Sage Scrub	Riversidian alluvial fan sage scrub is a form of RSS that is found along ephemeral washes and on alluvial fans. It is mainly characterized by monotypic stands of buckwheat.	California Buckwheat (Eriogonum fasiculatum)

Vegetation Community Type*	Community Identifier**	General Plant Species**
Non-native Grassland	Non-native grasslands are characterized by fine-textured loam or clay soils, which are moist or even waterlogged during the winter season, and very dry during summer. Furthermore, it tends to occur within dense to spare cover of exotic annual grass, often associated with native and non-native annual forbs.	Wild Oat (Avena barbata), Ripgut Brome (Bromus diandrus), perennial Ryegrass (Lolium perenne), cheat grass (Bromus tectorum)
Southern Riparian Forest	This vegetation community is characterized by an open or closed canopy forest that is generally greater than 6m (20 ft) high and occupies relatively broad drainages and floodplains supporting perennial wet streams.	Willows (Salix spp.), Western Sycamore (Platanus racemosa), cottonwoods (Populus spp.; Populus fremontii), Mexican elderberry (Sambucus mexicanus), ash (Fraxinus spp.), bulrush (Scirpus spp.), rush (Juncus spp.), cattails (Typha spp.), spike rush (Eleocharis spp.)
Southern Willow Scrub	Southern Willow scrub communities vary from dense, broad-leafed, winter-deciduous complex; dominated by willow and Mulefat. Loose, sandy or fine gravelly alluvium characterized the soils of this community.	Mulefat (<i>Baccharis salicifolia</i>), Black Willow (<i>Salix gooddingii</i>), Arroyo Willow (<i>Salix lasiolepis</i>), Sandbar Willow (<i>Salix exigua</i>).

^{*}Vegetation community descriptions are according to Holland, Preliminary Description of the Terrestrial Natural Communities of California, (1986).

2.4 Soils

Due to the large number of mapped soil types occurring within the project site, only soils occurring at potential impact locations are discussed in this report. Refer to Section 5.1 through 5.9.

^{**} Vegetation communities identified within the Proposed Project are according to the "El Casco Substation System Project Biotechnical Report" (URS March 6, 2007)."

Chapter 3

Regulatory Background

3.1 USACE Section 404 Regulations

The discharge (temporary or permanent) of dredged or fill material into Waters of the United States, including wetlands, typically requires prior authorization from the USACE, pursuant to Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (CWA).

3.1.1 Waters of the United States

Waters of the United States, as defined in the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 328.3, include all waters or tributaries to waters such as lakes, rivers, intermittent and perennial streams, mudflats, sandflats, natural ponds, wetlands, wet meadows, and other aquatic habitats. Frequently, a Water of the United States (with at least intermittently flowing water or tidal influences) is demarcated by the ordinary high water mark (OHWM), defined in CFR 328.3 [e] as "that line on the shore established by the fluctuations of water and indicated by physical characteristics such as [a] clear, natural line impressed on the bank, shelving, changes in the character of soil, destruction of terrestrial vegetation, the presence of litter and debris, or other appropriate means that consider the characteristics of the surrounding areas." Typically, in this region, the OHWM is indicated by the presence of an incised streambed with defined bank shelving. If adjacent wetlands are present, the jurisdiction extends to the limit of wetlands (defined by presence of hydrophyte vegetation, hydric soils, and hydrology). Finally, note that where an OHWM is present, ephemeral waters are also explicitly defined in USACE regulations as Waters of the United States.

3.1.2 Wetlands

According to the Federal Manual for Identifying and Delineating Jurisdictional Wetlands (Environmental Laboratory 1987) and the recently published Interim Regional Supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Arid West Supplement (Arid West Manual, USACE 2006), three criteria must be satisfied to classify an area as a jurisdictional wetland. These are:

- 1) a predominance of plant life that is adapted to life in wet conditions (hydrophytic vegetation),
- 2) soils that saturate, flood, or pond long enough during the growing season to develop anaerobic conditions in the upper part (hydric soils), and
- 3) permanent or periodic inundation or soils saturation, at least seasonally (wetland hydrology).

Wetland vegetation is characterized by vegetation in which more than 50% of the cover of dominant plant species is composed of obligate wetland, facultative wetland, or facultative species that occur in wetlands.

3.1.3 Solid Waste Agency of Northern Cook County (SWANCC) v United States Army Corps of Engineers

In 1986, in an attempt to clarify the reach of its jurisdiction, the USACE stated that Section 404(a) extends to intrastate waters:

(a) Which are or would be used as habitat by birds protected by Migratory Bird Treaties; or (b) Which are or would be used as habitat by other migratory birds which cross state lines; or (c) Which are or would be used as habitat for endangered species; or (d) Used to irrigate crops sold in interstate commerce" (51 Fed. Reg. 41217).

In 2001, the U.S. Supreme Court (USSC), in its judgment on the *SWANCC* case, held that 33 CFR Section 328.3(a)(3) (1999), as clarified and applied to the *SWANCC* site pursuant to the "Migratory Bird Rule" 51 Fed. Reg. 41217 (1986), exceeded the authority granted to the USACE under Section 404(a) of the CWA. Therefore, the USACE may not rely on the Migratory Bird Rule to establish a *significant nexus* to interstate or foreign commerce. In additional language, the USSC majority opinion reasoned that these types of waters required some nexus to navigable waters. Although no formal guidance was issued by the USACE interpreting the extent to which the *SWANCC* decision would limit jurisdictional determinations, in practice, the USACE considers intrastate waters as Waters of the United States where there is an appropriate connection to a navigable water or other clear interstate commerce connection.

3.1.4 Rapanos v United States and Carabell v United States Army Corps of Engineers

In 2006, the USSC again issued an opinion as to what extent the USACE had jurisdiction over certain waters under Section 404 of the CWA. The *Rapanos-Carabell* consolidated decisions addressed the question of jurisdiction over attenuated tributaries to Waters of the United States, as well as wetlands adjacent to those tributaries. In a plurality decision, five of the nine justices remanded

both cases to the lower courts for re-evaluation. However, those five justices were not in alignment as to what the test for determining jurisdiction should be.

Justices Scalia, Roberts, Thomas, and Alito filed an opinion that held that "waters of the Unites States" includes only those relatively permanent, standing or continuously flowing bodies of water "forming geographic features" that are described in ordinary phrasing as "streams, oceans, river and lakes," (i.e., with surface water connection to navigable waters). By describing "waters" as "relatively permanent," the court does not exclude streams, rivers, or lakes that might dry up in extraordinary circumstances such as drought or seasonal rivers, which contain continuous flow during some months of the year but no flow during dry months (*Rapanos et ux., et al. v United States*, 547 U.S. 04-1034 2006).

Justice Kennedy, in a separate opinion, concurred with Scalia, Roberts, Thomas, and Alito in their judgment that the USACE had potentially exceeded its authority. However, he concluded that Congress enacted the CWA to "restore and maintain the chemical, physical, and biological integrity of the Nation's waters" (33 U.S.C. Section 1250(a)), and it pursued that objective by restricting dumping and filling in "waters of the United States" (Sections 1311(a), 1362(12)). The rationale for CWA wetlands regulation is that wetlands can perform critical functions related to the integrity of other waters, such as pollutant trapping, flood control, and runoff storage (33 C.F.R. Section 320.4(b)(2)). Accordingly, tributaries and adjacent wetlands possess the requisite nexus and thus come within the statutory phrase "navigable waters," if the tributaries and adjacent wetlands, alone or in combination with similarly situated lands in the region, significantly affect the chemical, physical, and biological integrity of other covered waters understood as navigable in the traditional sense. In summary, the CWA's jurisdiction reaches tributaries and other waters and wetlands with a significant nexus to waters that are in fact navigable or could reasonably be made so. In addition, the USACE must establish a significant nexus on a case-by-case basis when seeking to regulate wetlands based on adjacency to nonnavigable tributaries, in order to avoid unreasonable applications of the CWA.

The USACE and Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) issued guidance related to the *Rapanos* decision on June 5, 2007. The guidance identifies those waters over which the agencies (USACE and EPA) will assert jurisdiction categorically and on a case-by-case basis, based on the reasoning of the *Rapanos* opinions. In summary, the USACE will continue to assert jurisdiction over:

- 1) Traditional navigable waters (TNWs) and their adjacent wetlands.
- 2) Nonnavigable tributaries of TNWs that are relatively permanent (e.g., tributaries that typically flow year-round or have a continuous flow at least seasonally) and wetlands that directly abut such tributaries (e.g., not separated by uplands, berm, dike, or similar feature).

Note: Relatively permanent waters (RPWs) do not include ephemeral tributaries, which flow only in response to precipitation, and intermittent

- streams, which do not typically flow year-round or have continuous flow at least seasonally (e.g., typically three months).
- 3) Non-RPWs if determined (on a fact-specific analysis) to have a significant nexus with a TNW, including nonnavigable tributaries that do not typically flow year-round or have continuous flow at least seasonally; wetlands adjacent to such tributaries; and wetlands adjacent to but that do not directly abut a relatively permanent, nonnavigable tributary. Absent a significant nexus, jurisdiction is lacking.

A significant nexus exists if the tributary, in combination with all of its adjacent wetlands, has more than a speculative or an insubstantial effect on the chemical, physical, and/or biological integrity of a TNW. Principal considerations when evaluating significant nexus include volume, duration, and frequency of the flow of water in the tributary and the proximity of the tributary to a TNW, plus hydrologic, ecologic, and other functions performed by the tributary and all of its adjacent wetlands. Certain ephemeral waters in the arid west are distinguishable from the geographic features described above where such ephemeral waters are tributaries and have a significant nexus to downstream traditional navigable waters. For example, these ephemeral tributaries may serve as a transitional area between the upland environment and the traditional navigable water. These ephemeral tributaries may provide habitat for wildlife and aquatic organisms in downstream traditional navigable waters and support nutrient cycling, sediment retention and transport, pollutant trapping and filtration, and improvement of water quality.

Swales or erosional features (e.g., gullies and small washes characterized by low volume, infrequent, or short duration flow) are generally not Waters of the United States because they are not tributaries or they do not have a significant nexus to downstream traditional navigable waters. In addition, ditches (including roadside ditches) excavated wholly in and draining only uplands and that do not carry a relatively permanent flow of water are generally not Waters of the United States because they are not tributaries or they do not have a significant nexus to downstream TNWs. Even when not jurisdictional under Section 404 of the CWA, these features may still be jurisdictional at state or local levels, such as under Section 401 of the CWA, the Porter-Cologne Act, and/or Section 1602 of the California Fish and Game Code.

Prior to the *Rapanos* guidance, the USACE required the districts to request concurrence for only those jurisdictional determinations (JDs) where the district was planning to assert jurisdiction over a nonnavigable, intrastate, isolated water and/or wetland. The agencies now require that all determinations for nonnavigable, isolated waters be evaluated for the USACE and EPA headquarters review prior to the district making a final decision on the JD.

3.1.5 USACE-Regulated Activities

USACE-regulated activities under Section 404 involve a discharge of dredged or fill material including, but not limited to, grading, placing of riprap for erosion

control, pouring concrete, laying sod, and stockpiling excavated material into Waters of the United States. Activities that generally do not involve a regulated discharge (if performed specifically in a manner to avoid discharges) include driving pilings, some drainage channel maintenance activities, constructing temporary mining and farm/forest roads, and excavating without stockpiling.

3.2 RWQCB Section 401 and Porter-Cologne Act Regulations

The RWQCB regulates activities within state and federal waters under Section 401 of the federal CWA and the state Porter-Cologne Act.

3.2.1 Section 401 of the Clean Water Act

Section 401 of the CWA requires that "any applicant for a Federal permit for activities that involve a discharge to Waters of the United States, shall provide the Federal permitting agency a certification from the State in which the discharge is proposed that states that the discharge will comply with the applicable provisions under the Federal Clean Water Act." Therefore, in California, before the USACE will issue a Section 404 permit, applicants must apply for and receive a Section 401 water quality certification or waiver from the RWQCB.

3.2.2 Porter-Cologne Act

The RWQCB regulates actions that would involve "discharging waste, or proposing to discharge waste, with any region that could affect the water of the state" (Water Code 13260(a)), pursuant to provisions of the state Porter-Cologne Act. *Waters of the State* are defined as "any surface water or groundwater, including saline waters, within the boundaries of the state" (Water Code 13050 (e)).

3.2.3 RWQCB-Regulated Activities

Under Section 401 of the CWA, the RWQCB regulates at the state level all activities that are regulated at the federal level by the USACE. Under the Porter-Cologne Act, the RWQCB regulates all such activities, as well as dredging, filling, or discharging materials into Waters of the State, that are not regulated by the USACE due to a lack of connectivity with a navigable water body or lack of an OHWM.

3.3 DFG Section 1602 Regulations

The California Fish and Game Code mandates that "it is unlawful for any person to substantially divert or obstruct the natural flow or substantially change the bed, channel, or bank of any river, stream, or lake designated by the department, or use any material from the streambeds, without first notifying the department of such activity." DFG jurisdiction includes ephemeral, intermittent, and perennial watercourses (including dry washes) and lakes characterized by the presence of 1) definable bed and banks and 2) existing fish or wildlife resources. Furthermore, DFG jurisdiction is often extended to habitats adjacent to watercourses, such as oak woodlands in canyon bottoms or willow woodlands that function hydrologically as part of the riparian system. Historic court cases have further extended DFG jurisdiction to include watercourses that seemingly disappear, but re-emerge elsewhere. Under the DFG definition, a watercourse need not exhibit evidence of an OHWM to be claimed as jurisdiction.

Water features such as vernal pools and other seasonal swales, where the defined bed and bank are absent and the feature is not contiguous or closely adjacent to other jurisdictional features, are generally not asserted to fall within state jurisdiction. The state generally does not assert jurisdiction over human-made water bodies, unless they are located where such natural features were previously located or (importantly) where they are contiguous with existing or prior natural jurisdictional areas.

3.3.1 DFG-Regulated Activities

Under current California Fish and Game Code Sections 1600–1616, the DFG has authority to regulate work that will substantially divert or obstruct the natural flow of, change, or use any material from the bed, channel, or bank of any river, stream, or lake. The DFG also has authority to regulate work that will deposit or dispose of debris, waster, or other material containing crumbled, flaked, or ground pavement where it may pass into any river, stream, or lake. This regulation takes the form of a requirement for a Lake or Streambed Alteration Agreement and is applicable to all projects involving state or local government discretionary approvals.

3.4 Western Riverside County MSHCP Protection of Species Associated with Riparian/Riverine Areas and Vernal Pools

Section 6.1.2, "Protection of Species Associated with Riparian/Riverine Areas and Vernal Pools," of the Western Riverside Multiple Species Habitat Conservation Plan (MSHCP) defines *riparian/riverine* areas as

lands which contain habitat dominated by trees, shrubs, persistent emergents, or emergent mosses and lichens, which occur close to or which depend upon soil moisture from a nearby fresh water source; or areas with fresh water flow during all or a portion of the year. With the exception of wetlands created for the purposes of providing wetlands habitat or resulting from human actions to create open waters or from the alteration of natural stream courses, areas demonstrating characteristics as described above which are artificially created are not included in these definitions.

Section 6.1.2 of the MSHCP defines *vernal pools* as "seasonal wetlands that occur in depression areas that have wetlands indicators of all three parameters (soils, vegetation and hydrology) during the wetter portion of the growing season but normally lack wetlands indicators of hydrology and/or vegetation during the drier portion of the growing season." Vernal pool characteristics may include the presence of obligate hydrophytes and facultative wetlands plant species during the wetter portion of the growing season, which are often replaced by upland species (annuals) during the drier portion of the growing season. Per the MSHCP,

[the] determination that an area exhibits vernal pool characteristics, and the definition of the watershed supporting vernal pool hydrology, must be made on a case-by-case basis. Such determinations should consider the length of the time the area exhibits upland and wetland characteristics and the manner in which the area fits into the overall ecological system as a wetland. Evidence concerning the persistence of an area's wetness can be obtained from its history, vegetation, soils, and drainage characteristics, uses to which it has been subjected, and weather and hydrologic records.

Preparation of a Determination Biologically Equivalent or Superior Preservation (DBESP) report is required under the MSHCP for projects that involve impacts to riparian/riverine resources and/or vernal pools. The purpose of the DBESP report is to ensure replacement of any lost functions and values of habitat as it relates to covered species.

Chapter 4 Methodology

4.1 Project Research

Prior to the field visit, a 200'-scale (1" = 200') aerial photograph of the site was obtained and compared with the USGS 7.5-minute topographic quadrangle to identify drainage features within the survey area as indicated from vegetation types, topographic changes, or visible drainage patterns. The United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) soil survey map was reviewed to identify the soil series that occur on the project site. The soil series mapped within the survey area were compared with the Field Office Official List of Hydric Soil Map Units for Western Riverside Area, California (USDA 1978) and the USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service Soil Survey of Western Riverside Area online map to determine the presence or absence and location of designated hydric soils.

4.2 Field Investigation

Jones and Stokes' Senior Biologist, Tricia Campbell performed an initial site survey to identify potentially jurisdictional water features located adjacent to and within the proposed project site. Ms. Campbell identified all water features located within 50 feet of the proposed El Casco Substation footprint and within 50 feet of any proposed transmission line poles. On September 4 and 5, 2007, Regulatory Specialist Amanda Duchardt and Biologist Jonas Winbolt (both of Jones & Stokes) performed a routine-level wetland delineation at the locations previously identified by Ms. Campbell. A total to ten (10) locations or potential impact areas were identified within the proposed project site.

Jones & Stokes' methods for delineating federal wetlands follow the guidelines set forth by the USACE in the Arid West Delineation Manual (USACE 2006). The routine onsite determination method can be used to gather field data at potential wetland areas for most projects. Visual observations of vegetation types and hydrology are used to locate areas for evaluation. At each evaluation area, several parameters are considered to determine whether the sample point is within a wetland. Three criteria normally must be fulfilled in order to classify an area as a jurisdictional USACE wetland: 1) a predominance of hydrophytic vegetation, 2) the presence of hydric soils, and 3) the presence of wetland hydrology. Details of the application of these techniques are described below.

- at a location if greater than 50% of all the dominant species present within the vegetation unit have a wetland indicator status of obligate (OBL), facultative wetland (FACW), or facultative (FAC) (USACE 1987). An *OBL indicator status* refers to plants that have a 99% probability of occurring in wetlands under natural conditions. A *FACW indicator status* refers to plants that usually occur in wetlands (67 to 99% probability) but are occasionally found elsewhere. A *FAC indicator status* refers to plants that are equally likely to occur in wetlands or elsewhere (estimated probability 34 to 66% for each). The wetland indicator status used for this report follows the *National List of Plant Species that Occur in Wetlands: California (Region 0)* (U.S. Fish And Wildlife Service 1988)
- **Hydric Soils.** The hydric soil criterion is satisfied at a location if soils in the area can be inferred or observed to have a high groundwater table, if there is evidence of prolonged soil saturation, or if there are any indicators suggesting a long-term reducing environment in the upper 18 inches of the soil profile. Reducing conditions are most easily assessed using soil color. Soil colors were evaluated using the *Munsell Soil Color Charts* (Kollmorgen Corporation 1975).
- Wetland Hydrology. The wetland hydrology criterion is satisfied at a location based upon conclusions inferred from field observations that indicate an area has a high probability of being inundated or saturated (flooded, ponded, or tidally influenced) long enough during the growing season to develop anaerobic conditions in the surface soil environment, especially the root zone (USACE 1987).

Areas meeting all three of these parameters are generally designated as USACE wetlands. If the delineator cannot confirm the presence of all three parameters, but nevertheless strongly believes the area to be a wetland, supporting arguments can be added to the delineation data sheet or report. Wetland delineation data sheets and site photographs are located in Appendix A and Appendix B, respectively, of this delineation report.

The delineation of nonwetland Waters of the United States was based on indicators for the OHWM, following established criteria (33 CFR 328.3[e]). Specifically, we measured 1) average OHWM width accurate to at least 0.5 feet at points wherever clear changes in width occurred, and 2) OHWM length using drainage mapping that was confirmed in the field. The OHWM is defined in Section 4.1.1, "Waters of the United States," of this report.

Evaluation of state jurisdiction followed guidance in the Fish and Game Code, related DFG materials, and standard practices by DFG personnel. Briefly, state jurisdiction was delineated by measuring outer width and length boundaries of state jurisdiction (*lakes* or *streambeds*), consisting of the greater of either the *top of bank* measurement (*bankfull* width) or the extent of associated riparian or wetland vegetation.

Riparian/riverine areas jurisdictional under the MSHCP were mapped similar to DFG jurisdiction except where the water feature was artificially created for purposes other than mitigation or enhancement of wildlife habitat.

4.3 Drought Considerations

Wetlands are areas that are flooded or ponded or have soils that are saturated with water for long periods of time during the growing season in most years. However, during the dry season or in periods of drought, many wetlands in the arid west do not become saturated. Table 1 summarizes the regional rainfall data for the project site during the 2006/2007 site surveys and lists the "normal" rainfall data for comparison. The 2006/2007 rainy season appears to be a drought year, and indicators of wetland hydrology may be absent in areas that, in normal years, would contain wetland hydrology. A lack of observed wetland hydrology indicators during this timeframe is not necessarily evidence for the absence of wetland hydrology; the site was also evaluated using problematic wetland hydrology procedures described in the Arid West Manual, as appropriate.

Chapter 5

Jurisdictional Delineation Results and Conclusions

The following section describes the jurisdictional delineation area and impacts, including findings related to vegetation communities, topography and soils, hydrology, and wetlands for each of the drainage features within the survey area. As discussed in Chapter 4, the areas described below correspond to jurisdictional waters and wetlands located within 50 feet of the proposed El Casco Substation footprint and within 50 feet of any proposed transmission line poles (refer to Figure 3). These areas would potentially be impacted by the proposed project. Photos of each impact area and arid wet data forms are located in Appendices A and B, respectively.

5.1 Impact Area 1: Access Road Culvert Replacement

Impact Area 1 is located in the western most portion of the project site at the existing dirt access road to the proposed El Casco Substation location. At Impact Area 1, the dirt road will be paved with asphalt and a 36-inch culvert under the road will be replaced.

Impact Area 1 encompasses a north-flowing ephemeral drainage ditch, which crosses under the existing dirt access road through a 36-inch corrugated metal pipe (CMP) into San Timoteo Creek. The ephemeral ditch appears to have been constructed or modified by human activity, especially in the area nearest the access road and culvert. The drainage is approximately 9 feet wide and three feet deep with an OHWM 3.5 feet wide. San Timoteo Creek does not appear significantly altered or disturbed in this area. The banks of San Timoteo Creek at the culvert crossing are vertically aligned at an approximate depth of 6 feet. The creek bed is broad and generally flat (refer to Figure 4).

Vegetation within the ephemeral drainage ditch is dominated by ruderal upland species including prickly Russian thistle (*Salsola tragus*), ripgut brome (*Bromus diandrus*), and calabazilla (*Cucurbita foetidissima*). Hydrophytic vegetation is not present within this drainage. Conversely, San Timoteo Creek is dominated by hyrdophytic vegetation including red willow (*Salix leavigata*) and Fremont's cottonwood (*Populus fremontii*). The understory vegetation within San Timoteo

Creek is considered unvegetated because it makes up less than 5% of the absolute vegetation cover.

The ephemeral drainage ditch did not contain evidence of wetland hydrology; however, San Timoteo Creek is a perennial water body. San Timoteo Creek contained several hydrologic indicators of wetland hydrology including surface water, water marks (riverine), drift deposits (riverine), and the FAC-neutral test.

The mapped soil type for Impact Area 1 is listed as Chino silt loam. This soil series is classified as poorly drained and is not listed as a hydric soil. Immediately adjacent to this soil type, within San Timoteo Creek, the mapped soil type is Metz loamy sand. Where this soil series occurs within drainage ways, it is listed as a hydric soil on the hydric soils list for western Riverside County (USDA 1992). No soil pit was dug within San Timoteo Creek at this location because the creek bed was inaccessible; however, based on the mapped soil type and the strong evidence of wetland vegetation and hydrology, hydric soils are also concluded to be present.

In summary, the presence of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the OHWM of San Timoteo Creek indicate that this area is an USACE jurisdictional wetland. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies San Timoteo Creek as a RPW and/or a wetland contiguous with a RPW. The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with San Timoteo Creek extends to the edge of the riparian canopy (refer to Figure 4).

The ephemeral drainage ditch is a tributary to San Timoteo Creek and is classified as a tributary to a RPW. USACE and RWQCB jurisdiction extend to the OHWM (approximately 3.5 feet wide). DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction extend from bank to bank (approximately 9 feet wide) (refer to Figure 4).

5.2 Impact Area 2: Duct Bank Installation

Impact Area 2 is located at the northeastern corner of the proposed El Casco Substation site. At this location, SCE proposes to install a 20-foot wide duct bank under San Timoteo Creek joining the proposed substation. This duct will house 8 5-inch ducts (2 telecommunication lines and 6 12kV lines). The proposed method of installation is Horizontal Directional Drilling (HDD), where drilling will occur approximately 8 feet below the flow line of the creek (URS 2007) (refer to Figure 5).

The vegetation community associated with San Timoteo Creek within Impact Area 2 is southern riparian forest. The dominant vegetation species within this community are hydrophytic and include red willow and arroyo willow (Salix lasiolepis), cattail (Typha sp.), giant reed (Arundo donax), mule fat (Baccharis salicifolia), giant creek nettle (Urtica diocia), and desert grape (Vitus girdiana). Additionally, within the impact area, a portion of the existing dirt access road adjacent to the creek has eroded and slumped into the creek bed. Ruderal upland

herbaceous species from the roadway including ripgut brome, mustard (*Brassica* sp.), and California sagebrush (*Artemisia californica*) seedlings occur on the slumped bank.

San Timoteo Creek contained several hydrologic indicators of wetland hydrology including surface water, high water table, saturation, drift deposits (riverine), drainage patterns, and the FAC-neutral test. Wetland hydrology is present within the OHWM.

The mapped soil types within Impact Area 2 are Metz loamy sand and San Emigdio fine sandy loam. As previously described, Metz loamy sand is listed as a hydric soil. San Emigdio fine sandy loam is classified as a well-drained soil subject to rare flooding and no ponding. This soil is not listed as a hydric soil (USDA 1992). Two soil pits were dug in the bed and banks of San Timoteo Creek. The observed soil type was predominantly sandy loam with coarse sand and sandy clay. Although no indicators of hydric soils were observed in the pits, the pits were dug in a dynamic stream adjacent to an eroded road cut. Therefore, hydric soil indicators may not have had enough time to form. Based on the mapped soil type and the strong evidence of wetland vegetation and hydrology, hydric soils are also concluded to be present.

In summary, the presence of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the OHWM of San Timoteo Creek indicate that this area is an USACE jurisdictional wetland. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies San Timoteo Creek as a RPW and/or a wetland contiguous with a RPW. The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with San Timoteo Creek extends to the edge of the riparian canopy (refer to Figure 5).

5.3 Impact Area 3: Pole Upgrade #1

Impact Area 3 is located on the south side of the 60 Freeway road bridge over San Timoteo Creek. The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure poles and the placement of a new tower.

The vegetation community associated with San Timoteo Creek within Impact Area 3 is southern riparian forest with a sparse under story component near the road bridge that is characteristic of a freshwater marsh. The dominant vegetation species within these communities are hydrophytic and include black willow (*Salix gooddingii*), red willow, giant creek nettle, true water cress (*Rorippa nasturtium aquaticum*), cattail (*Typha* sp.) and flatsedge (*Cyperus* sp.).

San Timoteo Creek contained several hydrologic indicators of wetland hydrology including surface water, high water table, saturation, drift deposits (riverine), water marks (riverine; on the bridge footings), aquatic invertebrates (crayfish), and the FAC-neutral test. Wetland hydrology is present within the OHWM.

The mapped soil types for Impact Area 3 are listed as Riverwash, Hanford coarse sandy loam, and Greenfield sandy loam. Riverwash is characterized as an excessively drained, frequently flooded soil that is listed as a hydric soil (USDA 1992). Hanford coarse sandy loam and Greenfield sandy loam are well-drained soil with no flooding or ponding frequency and are not listed as hydric soils. Two soil pits were dug in the bed of San Timoteo Creek near the road bridge. The observed soil types were coarse sand and sandy loam. Within 2-5 inches of the ground surface sandy redox features (gleyed soil colors) were noted. Based on this indicator of hydric soils, the mapped soil type, and the strong evidence of wetland vegetation and hydrology, hydric soils are also concluded to be present.

In summary, the presence of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the OHWM of San Timoteo Creek indicate that this area is an USACE jurisdictional wetland. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies San Timoteo Creek as a RPW and/or a wetland contiguous with a RPW. The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with San Timoteo Creek extends to the edge of the riparian canopy (refer to Figure 6).

5.4 Impact Area 4: Pole Upgrade #2

Impact Area 4 is at San Timoteo Creek approximately 300 feet upstream from a poultry farm and adjacent to an unimproved roadway. Access to the site is gained beyond the terminus of 4th Street in the City of Banning and via a private roadway through the poultry farm.

The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure pole and the placement of a new tower.

The vegetation community associated with San Timoteo Creek within Impact Area 3 is southern riparian forest with a sparse understory component near the road bridge that is characteristic of a freshwater marsh. The dominant vegetation species within these communities are hydrophytic and include red willow, arroyo willow, true water cress, flatsedge, and blackberry (*Rubus parviflorus*). Vegetation species located on the banks and access road were predominantly upland species including jimson weed (*Datura* sp.), wild oats (*Avena* sp.), and prickly Russian thistle.

San Timoteo Creek contained several hydrologic indicators of wetland hydrology including surface water, high water table, saturation, sediment deposits (riverine), and the FAC-neutral test. Wetland hydrology is present within the OHWM.

The mapped soil types for Impact Area 4 are listed as San Timoteo loam and terrace escarpments. San Timoteo loam is classified as a well-drained soil with no flooding or ponding frequency. Neither San Timoteo loam nor terrace escarpments are listed as hydric soils (USDA 1992). Based on the mapped soil

type and the strong evidence of wetland vegetation and hydrology, hydric soils are also concluded to be present.

In summary, the presence of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the OHWM of San Timoteo Creek indicate that this area is an USACE jurisdictional wetland. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies San Timoteo Creek as a RPW and/or a wetland contiguous with a RPW. The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with San Timoteo Creek extends to the edge of the riparian canopy (refer to Figure 7).

5.5 Impact Area 5: Pole Upgrade #3

Impact Area 5 is at San Timoteo Creek approximately 600 feet upstream from upstream from Impact Area 4 and adjacent to an unimproved roadway. Access to the site is gained beyond the terminus of 4th Street in the City of Banning and via a private roadway through the poultry farm.

The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure pole and the placement of a new tower.

The vegetation community within Impact Area 5 is classified as non-native grassland and southern riparian forest. The existing pole is located entirely within non-native grassland adjacent to San Timoteo Creek. The riparian canopy associated with San Timoteo Creek at this location is dominated by red willow with a dense herbaceous layer composed primarily of blackberry (*Rubus parviflorus*).

Wetland hydrology is not present within the 50 feet of the impact area.

The mapped soil types for Impact Area 5 are listed as San Emigdio fine sandy loam and terrace escarpments. As previously described, San Emigdio fine sandy loam is classified as a well-drained soil subject to rare flooding and no ponding. This soil is not listed as a hydric soil (USDA 1992). Terrace escarpment is mot listed as a hydric soil. No hydric soils or associated indicators were present within the impact area.

In summary, Impact Area 5 is located outside the OHWM and near the edge of the riparian canopy associated with San Timoteo Creek. The lack of wetland hydrology and hydric soils within the impact area indicate that an USACE jurisdictional wetland is not present. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies San Timoteo Creek as a RPW and/or a wetland contiguous with a RPW. The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with San Timoteo Creek extends to the edge of the riparian canopy (refer to Figure 7).

5.6 Impact Area 6: Pole Upgrade #4

Impact Area 6 is at a concrete V-ditch located north of 4th Street in the City of Beaumont (refer to Figure 8). The V-ditch is approximately 4 feet wide with an OHWM of 2 feet wide. The V-ditch passes under several asphalt driveways via a 24-inch concrete metal pipe (CMP). The concrete V-ditch appears to have been constructed upland of a waterway to contain roadside storm water runoff and likely connects to the City of Beaumont's storm drain system.

The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115~kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115~kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure pole and the placement of a new tower.

The V-ditch contains less than 5 percent vegetation cover and is therefore considered unvegetated. Those species occurring with the V-ditch are upland ruderal species.

Evidence of wetland hydrology is limited to one secondary indicator: sediment deposits (riverine). This is not a sufficient indicator of wetland hydrology.

The mapped soil types for Impact Area 5 are listed as Ramona sandy loam and Placentia sandy loam. These are well drained and moderately well drained soils, respectively. Neither soil is listed as a hydric soil (USDA 1992). No hydric soils or associated indicators were present within the impact area; the V-ditch is concrete.

In summary, the lack of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the OHWM of the V-ditch indicate that this area is not an USACE jurisdictional wetland.

The USACE has traditionally taken jurisdiction over features that have connectivity to storm drains as these drains typically lead to a navigable water, particularly near the coastal areas. However, under the new Rapanos guidelines, this feature may be exempt from USACE jurisdiction as a roadside ditch (refer to the jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C).

The RWQCB may require a permit for impacts to this feature, however, due to the lack of beneficial uses associated with the V-ditch, mitigation would generally not be required.

The CDFG may take jurisdiction over this feature based on the presence of a bed and bank. However, the CDFG may not require a permit of mitigation for impacts to this feature based on a lack of habitat.

This feature is non-jurisdictional under the MSHCP because it is an artificially created structure for purposes unrelated to the providing wetland habitat or alterations of a natural stream (refer to Section 3.4.)

5.7 Impact Area 7: Pole Upgrade #5

Impact Area 7 is at an unnamed ephemeral stream located approximately 400 feet east of the intersection of Bobcat Road and Turtle Dove Lane in unincorporated Riverside County south of the City of Banning.

The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure pole and the placement of a new tower.

The vegetation community within Impact Area 7 is classified as Riversidian alluvial fan sage scrub. No vegetation occurs within the OHWM due to scouring, however, a majority of the wash contains California buckwheat (*Eriogonum fasciculatum*) with a small component of scale-broom (*Lepidospartum squamatum*) and saltcedar (*Tamarix* sp.). The dominant California buckwheat is not characterized as hydrophytic vegetation.

Impact Area 7 appears to be an ephemeral wash and does not contain evidence of wetland hydrology.

The mapped soil associations for Impact Area 7 are listed as Ramona sandy loam and Riverwash. Ramona sandy loam is a well-drained soil and is not listed as a hydric soil. Riverwash is listed as a hydric soil. No hydric soil or associated indicators were present within the impact area.

In summary, the existing pole is located outside the OHWM, but within the banks of an unnamed ephemeral drainage. The lack of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the impact area indicate that an USACE jurisdictional wetland is not present. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies the ephemeral drainage as an ephemeral stream with connectivity to a TNW (the Salton Sea). The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with the unnamed ephemeral drainage extends to the top of each bank (refer to Figure 9).

5.8 Impact Area 8: Pole Upgrade #6

Impact Area 7 is at Montgomery Creek 0.68 miles southeast of the intersection of San Gorgonio Avenue (243) and Westward Avenue in the City of Banning. Access to the site is available via a dirt access road (Water Canal) located immediately west of Banning High School.

The proposed project calls to upgrade existing single-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines with new, higher capacity double-circuit 115 kV subtransmission lines. Included in this upgrade are the removal of the existing wood structure pole and the placement of a new tower.

The vegetation communities within Impact Area 8 are Riversidian Alluvial Fan sage scrub and Riversidian sage scrub, both of which are dominated by California buckwheat. Scale-broom, calabazilla, doveweed (*Eremocarpus setigerus*), and ripgut brome are also present. The dominant vegetation within the impact area is not hydrophytic.

Impact Area 8 appears to be an ephemeral wash and does not contain evidence of wetland hydrology.

The mapped soil type for Impact Area 8 is listed as Hanford coarse sandy loam. Hanford coarse sandy loam is a well-drained soil and is not listed as a hydric soil (USDA 1992). No hydric soil or associated indicators were present within the impact area.

In summary, the existing pole is located outside the OHWM but within the banks of Montgomery Creek. The lack of hydrophytic vegetation, wetland hydrology, and hydric soils within the impact area indicate that an USACE jurisdictional wetland is not present. The jurisdictional determination form in Appendix C classifies the ephemeral drainage as an ephemeral stream with connectivity to a TNW (the Salton Sea). The RWQCB jurisdictional boundary is the same as the USACE. DFG and MSHCP jurisdiction associated with the unnamed ephemeral drainage extends to the top of each bank (refer to Figure 10).

5.9 Jurisdictional Impacts

Impact Area 1 will be temporarily impacted during replacement of a culvert under an existing access road. Impact Area 2 will be temporarily and permanently impacted as a result of the installation of a telecommunications duct bank. Impact Areas 3 through 8 will be temporarily impacted by utility pole replacement/upgrade activities. At the pole replacement and upgrade locations temporary impacts are based on a 50-foot buffer around the existing poles that will be replaced. Permanent impacts are calculated using a 10-foot buffer around the existing poles.

Table 3. Summary of Temporary Impacts by the Proposed Project

	USA	CE			
Feature	Non-Wetland Waters	Wetlands	DFG	RWQCB	MSHCP
Impact Area 1	212 sq ft (0.005 acre) 60 linear feet	0.03 acres 75 linear feet	0.07 acre 150 linear feet	0.04 acres 135 linear feet	0.07 acre 150 linear feet
Impact Area 2 ¹	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.00 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acres 0 linear feet	0.00 acre 0 linear feet
Impact Area 3	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.01 acre 50 linear feet	0.15 acre 200 linear feet	0.01 acre 50 linear feet	0.15 acre 200 linear feet

Impact Area 4	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.13 acre 100 linear feet	0.0 acres 0 linear feet	0.13 acre 100 linear feet
Impact	0.0 acre	0.0 acre	0.03 acre	0.0 acres	0.03 acre
Area 5	0 linear feet	0 linear feet	25 linear feet	0 linear feet	25 linear feet
Impact Area 6	178 sq ft (0.004 acre) 100 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	356 sq ft (0.008 acre) 100 linear feet	178 sq ft (0.004 acres) 100 linear feet	356 sq ft (0.008 acre) 100 linear feet
Impact	0.06 acre	0.0 acre	0.18 acres	0.06 acres	0.18 acres
Area 7	100 linear feet	0 linear feet	100 linear feet	100 linear feet	100 linear feet
Impact	0.01 acre	0.0 acre	0.18 acres	0.0 acres	0.18 acres
Area 8	80 linear feet	0 linear feet	100 linear feet	0 linear feet	100 linear feet
Total	0.08 acre	0.04 acre	0.75 acres	0.11 acres	0.75 acres
Jurisdiction	340 linear feet	125 linear feet	775 linear feet	385 linear feet	775 linear feet

^[1] No temporary impacts associated with horizontal directional drilling under San Timoteo Creek.

Table 4. Summary of Permanent Impacts by the Proposed Project

	USA	CE			
Feature	Non-Wetland Waters	Wetlands	DFG	RWQCB	MSHCP
Impact Area 1	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet
Impact Area 2 ¹	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.02 acre 20 linear feet	0.02 acre 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet
Impact Area 3	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	90 sq ft (0.002 acre) 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	90 sq ft (0.002 acre) 20 linear feet
Impact Area 4	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet
Impact Area 5	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet
Impact Area 6	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet
Impact Area 7	79 sq ft (0.001 acre) 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet	79 sq ft (0.001 acre) 20 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet
Impact Area 8	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	314 sq ft (0.007 acre) 20 linear feet
Total Jurisdiction	79 sq ft (0.001 acre) 20 linear feet	0.0 acre 0 linear feet	0.043 acres 100 linear feet	0.02 acre 40 linear feet	0.043 acres 100 linear feet

[1] Impacts associated with horizontal directional drilling under San Timoteo Creek are considered permanent by CDFG and RWQCB.

5.10 Conclusions

The proposed project would result in temporary and permanent impacts to waters of the U.S., waters of the State, and riverine/riparian areas; therefore, USACE, RWQCB, and DFG permit authorization, and compliance with the MSHCP would be required prior to construction.

Permitting and compliance related to the Clean Water Act, Section 1600 of the California Fish and Game Code, and the MSHCP may also trigger the need for compliance with the following regulations:

- Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act;
- Federal Endangered Species Act;
- California Endangered Species Act;
- Section 402 of the Clean Water Act:
- Migratory Bird Treaty Act.

Chapter 6 References

- Federal Interagency Committee for Wetland Delineation. 1989. Federal Manual for Identifying and Delineating Jurisdictional Wetlands. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Services, and U.S.D.A. Soil Conservation Service. Washington, D.C.: Cooperative Technical Publication.
- Kollmorgen Corporation. 1975. *Munsell Soil Color Charts*. Baltimore, MD: Macbeth Division of Kollmorgen Corporation.
- Rapanos et ux., et al. v. United States, 547 U.S. 04-1034 (2006).
- SCE. 2006. Fact Sheet El Casco System Project, December. Available at: http://www.sce.com/NR/rdonlyres/48F37034-FC51-42DB-9BB8-89CE1EBA5550/0/ELCASCO_11_28_06.pdf Accessed on: September 11, 2007.
- SCE. 2007. Project Announcement April 2007El Casco Substation and 115kV Transmission Line between Banning Substation and El Casco Substation. April.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2006. *Interim regional supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Arid West Region*. ed. J.S. Wakeley, R.W. Lichvar, and C.V. Nobel. ERDC/El TR-06-16. Vicksburg, MS: U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 1987. Environmental Laboratory. 1987. *Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual*. Technical Report Y-87-1. Vicksburg, MS: U.S. Army Waterways Experiment Station.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2004. Jurisdictional Determination. http://www.spl.usace.army.mil/regulatory/SWANCC/200300881.pdf Accessed May 11, 2007
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. 2007. 2007 National Hydric Soil List by State: California. Available at: < http://soils.usda.gov/use/hydric/lists/state.html> Accessed: September 11, 2007.

- U.S. Department of Agriculture. 1987. *Hydric Soils of the United States*. In cooperation with the National Technical Committee for Hydric Soils. Washington, D.C.: USDA Soil Conservation Service.
- USDA, Soil Conservation Service and Forest Service. 1971. Soil Survey of Western Riverside Area, California. November.
- USDA, Soil Conservation Service. 1992. Field Office Official List of Hydric Soil Map Units for Western Riverside Area, California. October 30, 2006. Also available at:
 - http://websoilsurvey.nrcs.usda.gov/app/WebSoilSurvey.aspx>.
- U.S. Fish And Wildlife Service. 1988. National List of Plant Species that Occur in Wetlands: California (Region 0). May. *Biological Report* 88(26.10). Washington, D.C.: USFWS.
- USGS (U.S. Geological Survey). 1996. 7.5-minute Beaumont, California, quadrangle. Riverside, CA.
- USGS (U.S. Geological Survey). 7.5-minute Cabazon, California, quadrangle. Riverside, CA.
- USGS (U.S. Geological Survey). 1979. 7.5-minute El Casco, California, quadrangle. Riverside, CA.

Chapter 7 List of Preparers

7.1 Jones & Stokes

Amanda Duchardt, Regulatory Specialist

Jonas Winbolt, Biologist

Soraya Mustain, GIS Analyst

Tricia Campbell, Senior Biologist and Project Manager

Ted Lee, Project Director

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Arid West Region

Project/Site: El Casca System Project	(City/County	Riversi	de County Sampling Date: 9/4/07
Applicant/Owner: Southern California Edisa	n (so	(E)		State: O CA Sampling Point:
Investigator(s): AD, TW				
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.):				
Subregion (LRR):				
Soil Map Unit Name: Riverwash				NWI classification:
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for this				
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology sig			Are "N	Normal Circumstances" present? Yes No
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology na				eded, explain any answers in Remarks.)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map s			•	
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes No Hydric Soil Present? Yes No			e Sampled in a Wetlan	N
Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes No	X	With	iii a vvetiaii	u: 165 110
Remarks: Drought year.	H	00.	Coch	took 1. 2 a deet and
	retiene	X. Ke	421 90	Impact Area 2 in text and
VEGETATION			1. 0 (]	Dominance Test worksheet:
Tree Stratum (Use scientific names.)	Absolute % Cover	Dominant Species?		Number of Dominant Species
1. Salix leavigata	80	4	FACW	That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A)
2				Total Number of Dominant
3				Species Across All Strata: (B)
Total Cover:	80			Percent of Dominant Species That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: 40 (A/B)
Sapling/Shrub Stratum 1. Baccharis salicifolia	10	Y	FACW	Prevalence Index worksheet:
2. Populus fremontii	1	N		Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
3.				OBL species x 1 =
4.				FACW species x 2 =
5				FAC species x 3 =
Total Cover:	_//			FACU species x 4 =
1. Artemesia californica	5	V	NITUR	UPL species x 5 = Column Totals: (A) (B)
2. Promus diandrus	5	Y	NILIA	
a Salenla trans	5	Y	NITTUR	Prevalence Index = B/A =
4. Brassica sp.	2	N	NETUP	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
5				Dominance rest is >50 %
6				Prevalence Index is ≤3.0 ¹
7				Morphological Adaptations¹ (Provide supporting data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)
8				Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Explain)
Total Cover: Woody Vine Stratum	1/			
1				¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
2.				be present.
Total Cover:				Hydrophytic Vegetation
% Bare Ground in Herb Stratum % Cover	of Biotic C	rust		m 40 Mar Na Na
Remarks: Upland species in creek	due t	to roa	d slun	p. Riparian overstory w/ of roadside adjacent to
upland indestary. Plat	- Cons	idured	Typica	d of townsied anyward
riparian canopy?				

101100/	confirm the absence of indicators.)		
nches) Color (moist) % Color (moist) % Type ¹			
	Loc ² Texture Remarks		
0-2 2.54 413	Sandyloom		
2-18 2.54 414	Sandy clay		
7. 10			
	500000 () Mill () () () () () () () () () (
ype: C=Concentration, D=Depletion, RM=Reduced Matrix. ² Location: PL=Pore L	ining, RC=Root Channel, M=Matrix.		
dric Soil Indicators: (Applicable to all LRRs, unless otherwise noted.)	Indicators for Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :		
_ Histosol (A1) Sandy Redox (S5)	1 cm Muck (A9) (LRR C)		
_ Histic Epipedon (A2) Stripped Matrix (S6)	2 cm Muck (A10) (LRR B)		
Black Histic (A3) Loamy Mucky Mineral (F1)	Reduced Vertic (F18)		
_ Hydrogen Sulfide (A4) Loamy Gleyed Matrix (F2)	Red Parent Material (TF2) Other (Explain in Remarks)		
Stratified Layers (A5) (LRR C) Depleted Matrix (F3)	Other (Explain in Remarks)		
1 cm Muck (A9) (LRR D) Redox Dark Surface (F6) Depleted Below Dark Surface (A11) Depleted Dark Surface (F7)			
Depleted Below Dark Surface (A11) Thick Dark Surface (A12) Depleted Dark Surface (F7) Redox Depressions (F8)			
Sandy Mucky Mineral (S1) Sandy Mucky Mineral (S1) Vernal Pools (F9)	³ Indicators of hydrophytic vegetation and		
Sandy Gleyed Matrix (S4)	wetland hydrology must be present.		
estrictive Layer (if present):			
Type:			
Depth (inches):	Hydric Soil Present? Yes No		
emarks: Hydric soil not present. No organic layers or redox features present.			
No organic layers or redox teatures present.			
. ()			
DROLOGY			
etland Hydrology Indicators:	Secondary Indicators (2 or more required)		
	Water Marks (B1) (Riverine)		
imary Indicators (any one indicator is sufficient)			
rimary Indicators (any one indicator is sufficient) Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11)	Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine)		
	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Liv	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Liver Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Liv	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Ving Roots (C3) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Liv. Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C Shallow Aquitard (D3)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Liv Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Ving Roots (C3) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Live Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B7) Other (Explain in Remarks)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C Shallow Aquitard (D3)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Side Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Live Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Live Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B7) Other (Explain in Remarks) Water-Stained Leaves (B9)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (Can Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Side Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Live	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (Can Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)		
Surface Water (A1) Salt Crust (B11) High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12) Saturation (A3) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Live Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B7) Water-Stained Leaves (B9) eld Observations:	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Ving Roots (C3) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (Canonic Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)		

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM – Arid West Region

Project/Site: El Casco System Project	. (City/County:	Rivers	ide Conty	Sampling Date:	9/4/07
Applicant/Owner: SCE		only/County.	14100	State:	Sampling Point:	2
Investigator(s): AD, TW						
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.):						e (%):
Subregion (LRR):	_ Lat			NWI classifi	cation:	•
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for thi			No	Normal Circumstances"	nrecent? Voc V	No
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology s						110
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology r			•	eded, explain any answe		
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map	showing	samplin	g point lo	cations, transects	s, important fea	tures, etc.
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes X	lo	ls th	e Sampled	Area		
	10	10.505.0000	in a Wetlan		No	
Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes X	10					
Remarks: Drought year.		0 0 1		1 1 0 1		
Plot is located within a we	etland. I	Keter to	Impac	thread in t	he text end	
Figure 5.						
VEGETATION						
Troe Stratum (Use scientific names)	Absolute % Cover	Dominant Species?		Dominance Test wor		
Tree Stratum (Use scientific names.) 1. Salty leavigate		Y Y	FACW	Number of Dominant S That Are OBL, FACW,		(A)
2. Salik lasiolepis		W	FACW			
3.				Total Number of Domi Species Across All Str		(B)
4.				Percent of Dominant S	Procies	
Total Cove	r: <u>8</u> 5			That Are OBL, FACW,	or FAC:	<u>(A/B)</u>
Sapling/Shrub Stratum	10	V	FACW	Prevalence Index wo	rksheet:	
1. Baccharis salicifolia 2. Populus Fremontii			FACW	Total % Cover of:		by:
3. Arundo donax		N	FACW	OBL species		
4. Urtica diocia	5	N	FACW	FACW species		
5				FAC species		
Total Cove	r: <u>21</u>			FACU species		
Herb Stratum	30	V	ası	UPL species		
				Column Totals:	(A)	(B)
2				Prevalence Inde	x = B/A =	
4				Hydrophytic Vegetat		
5				Dominance Test i		
6				Prevalence Index		
7				Morphological Ad	aptations' (Provide s ks or on a separate s	supporting sheet)
8				Problematic Hydro		
Total Cove	r: <u>50 </u>	-				
1. Vitus graiona	10	Y	NIFA	1 Indicators of hydric so	oil and wetland hydro	ology must
2				be present.		
	er: 10	-		Hydrophytic		
% Bare Ground in Herb Stratum % Cove	er of Biotic C	rust).	Vegetation Present? Y	'es <u>X</u> No	
Remarks: Hydrophytic vegetation presu						

00	
-	

OIL Profile Description: (Describe to the dep	th needed to document the indicator or c	onfirm the absenc	Sampling Point:e of indicators.)
Depth Matrix	Redox Features		
(inches) Color (moist) %		cc ² Texture	Remarks
B-6 no color		send	
		sondyc	10
6-18 2.54413		Sarage	ting.
			. 9
Type: C=Concentration, D=Depletion, RM	=Reduced Matrix. ² Location: PL=Pore Lir	ning, RC=Root Cha	nnel, M=Matrix.
ydric Soil Indicators: (Applicable to all	LRRs, unless otherwise noted.)	Indicator	s for Problematic Hydric Soils³:
Histosol (A1)	Sandy Redox (S5)		Muck (A9) (LRR C)
Histic Epipedon (A2)	Stripped Matrix (S6)		Muck (A10) (LRR B)
Black Histic (A3)	Loamy Mucky Mineral (F1)		ced Vertic (F18)
Hydrogen Sulfide (A4)	Loamy Gleyed Matrix (F2)		Parent Material (TF2)
_ Stratified Layers (A5) (LRR C)	Depleted Matrix (F3)	Othe	r (Explain in Remarks)
_ 1 cm Muck (A9) (LRR D)	Redox Dark Surface (F6)		
Depleted Below Dark Surface (A11)	Depleted Dark Surface (F7)		
Thick Dark Surface (A12)	<pre> Redox Depressions (F8) Vernal Pools (F9)</pre>	3Indicator	s of hydrophytic vegetation and
Sandy Mucky Mineral (S1)Sandy Gleyed Matrix (S4)	ventari ools (i 3)		d hydrology must be present.
estrictive Layer (if present):			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Type:		A	
туре			the state of the s
Denth (inches):		Hydric Sc	il Present? Yes X No
Depth (inches):	- Luc Star alacant	- 12 1 -	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	al mactive stream channel	- 12 1 -	
	al in active stream channel asked away. Plot contains	- 12 1 -	
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been w	ashed away. Plot contains	. Indicators strong indic esent. OAlso.	s may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends
demarks: Depositional material to form or been w	ashed away. Plot contains	. Indicators strong indic esent. OAlso.	is may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the gro
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hy	al mactive stream channel asked away. Plot contains fore, soils also assured produce soils being innundated to	. Indicators strong indic esent. OAlso.	s may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends
temarks: Depositional morterior to form or been we and hydrology there to the defe. of hy	ashed away. Plot contains	. Indicators strong indic esent. OAlso, or long to ven	is may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the gre
temarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the defe. of hydrology Volland Hydrology Indicators:	ashed away. Plot contains fare, soils also assured pr dric soils being innundated to	. Indicators strong indic esent. Oalso, or long to ven	is may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the gre seaso
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the defe. of hydrology Welland Hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is sufficients)	ashed away. Plot contains fare, soils also assured produce soils being innundated of	. Indicators strong indic esent. Oalso, or long to ven	a may not have had time ators of wetland vegetators a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the gra seaso andary Indicators (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Wetland Hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1)	ashed away. Plot contains fore, soils also assured produce soils being innundated of ficient) Salt Crust (B11)	. Indicators strong indicesent. Oalso, is long to ven	a may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the grand season and Indicators (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine)
remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Wetland Hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff of Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2)	ashed away. Plot contains fore, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of diceient) Salt Crust (B11) Biotic Crust (B12)	. Indicators strong indic esent. Oalso, ar long to ven Sec	s may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the green seasondary Indicators (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine)
to form or been we and hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Welland Hydrology Indicators: Irimary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3)	dice soils also assured produces soils being innundated of soils as soils being innundated of so	. Indicators strong indic essent. Oalso, ar long to ven	s may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation a persential stream lends ylong duration during the grand season and service (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been we and hydrology there to the defe. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine)	ashed away. Plot contains fare, soils also assured produce soils being innundated of Salt Crust (B11) Biotic Crust (B12) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1)	. Indicators strong indic esent. Oalso, ar long to ven	a may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation a persential stream lends ylong duration during the grand grand lends (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2)
rimary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine)	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated to disciplination of the soils also assured products of the soils as a soils as a soil as	. Indicators strong indicesent. Ottso, for long to ven Sec X X Ing Roots (C3)	a may not have had time ators of wetlend vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the grand and lends ylong duration during the grand water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7)
Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix) Y Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Y Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine)	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	. Indicators strong indicesent. Also, for long to ven Sec X X Ing Roots (C3)	ators of wetlond vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the grand and lends ylong duration during the grand lends ylong duration during the grand lends (B1) (Riverine) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8)
Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix) Water Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6)	ficient) Salt Crust (B11) Biotic Crust (B12) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Livin Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed	Second (C3)	a may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the great season lands (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C8)
Pemarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffer with the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffer with the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffer with the with the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffer with the with the with the with the with the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffer with the w	ficient) Salt Crust (B11) Biotic Crust (B12) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Livin Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed	Sec Soils (C6)	and not have had two ators of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation of perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the great season lends and lends and lends ylong duration during the great season lends (B1) (Riverine) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (CS) Shallow Aquitard (D3)
Print Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (E) Water-Stained Leaves (B9)	ficient) Salt Crust (B11) Biotic Crust (B12) Aquatic Invertebrates (B13) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizospheres along Livin Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed	Sec Soils (C6)	a may not have had time ators of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the great season lands (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (CS)
Print Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (E) Water-Stained Leaves (B9)	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Sec Soils (C6)	a may not have had two ators of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation of perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the great season lends and lends ylong duration during the great season lends (B1) (Riverine) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) Shallow Aquitard (D3)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff of the water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (E) Water-Stained Leaves (B9) Field Observations: Surface Water Present? Yes X	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Sec Soils (C6)	a may not have had time ators of wetlend vegetation of wetlend vegetation of perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the great water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) Shallow Aquitard (D3)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (EWater-Stained Leaves (B9) Field Observations: Surface Water Present? Water Table Present? Yes Water Table Present?	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second Roots (C3)	and not have had time ators of wetland vegetation a personial stream lends ylong duration during the grand and lends ylong duration during the grand and lends (B1) (Riverine) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (CS) Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hy YDROLOGY Vetland Hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) X Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (E) Water-Stained Leaves (B9) Field Observations: Surface Water Present? Ves X Saturation Present? Yes X Saturation Present? Yes	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second Roots (C3)	and not have had time ators of wetlond vegetation a perrenial stream lends ylong duration during the grand grand during the g
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff of the work of the wor	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second (C3) Soils (C6) Wetland Hydrold	and not have had two ators of wetlond vegetations of wetlond vegetations a persental stream lends ylong duration during the green season and ary Indicators (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)
rimary Indicators (any one indicator is suffix Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B Water-Stained Leaves (B9) Water Table Present? Ves Vater Table Present? Yes Katuration Present? Yes	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second (C3) Soils (C6) Wetland Hydrold	ators of wetlond vegetation of wetlond vegetation of wetlond vegetation of personal stream lends ylong duration during the grand stream during the grand water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (CS) Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff of the water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Nonriverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Nonriverine) Surface Soil Cracks (B6) Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B) Water-Stained Leaves (B9) Field Observations: Surface Water Present? Yes X Water Table Present? Yes X Saturation Present? Yes X Saturation Present? Yes X Saturation Present? Yes X Describe Recorded Data (stream gauge, m)	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second (C3) Soils (C6) Wetland Hydrold	ators of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation of wetland vegetation of perfect a perfect of stream lends ylong duration during the grand of the property o
Remarks: Depositional material to form or been wood hydrology there to the def. of hydrology Indicators: Primary Indicators (any one indicator is suff of the work of the wor	Gre, soils also assured produces oils being innundated of the soils being innundated of the soil	Second (C3) Soils (C6) Wetland Hydrold	and not have had time ators of wetlend vegetation a personal stream lends ylong duration during the grand and indicators (2 or more required) Water Marks (B1) (Riverine) Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine) Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine) Drainage Patterns (B10) Dry-Season Water Table (C2) Thin Muck Surface (C7) Crayfish Burrows (C8) Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C8) Shallow Aquitard (D3) FAC-Neutral Test (D5)

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM – Arid West Region

Project/Site: El Casco System Project Applicant/Owner: SCE		City/County:	Rivers	ide County Sampling Date: 9/4/07
Applicant/Owner: SCE				State: OCA Sampling Point: 3
Investigator(s): AD TW				
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.):				
Subregion (LRR):				
Soil Map Unit Name: Rivewash	_ Lat			NWI classification:
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for this				
			NO	Normal Circumstances" present? Yes No
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology si				
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology na			•	eded, explain any answers in Remarks.)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map s	showing	sampling	g point le	ocations, transects, important features, etc.
		Is the	e Sampled	Area
1 -		11200 0000	n a Wetlar	A1
, 0,	·			
Remarks: Drought year.				
Plot is located within a w	etland	. Refer	to Ir	npact Area 3 in the text and
Figure 6.				
VEGETATION				
	Absolute	Dominant Species 2		Dominance Test worksheet:
Tree Stratum (Use scientific names.) 1. Sali X gooding li	30	Species?	Status	Number of Dominant Species That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC:(A)
1. Salix goodhall 2. Salix leavigata	70	Ý	FACW	11107110 002,171011,0111101
3.			17.000	Total Number of Dominant Species Across All Strata: (B)
4				
Total Cover	90			Percent of Dominant Species That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A/B)
Sapling/Shrub Stratum	_	V	CACE	Prevalence Index worksheet:
1. Urtica diocia				Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
2 3				OBL species x1 =
4				FACW species x 2 =
5.		7-12		FAC species x 3 =
Total Cover	. 5			FACU species x 4 =
Herb Stratum	2		-41	UPL species x 5 =
1. Rorippa nastrtium aguaticum				Column Totals: (A) (B)
2. Typha sp.	2	4	OBL	Prevalence Index = B/A =
3. Cypen's sp.				Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
4 5				Dominance Test is >50%
6.				Prevalence Index is ≤3.0 ¹
7				Morphological Adaptations¹ (Provide supporting
8.				data in Remarks or on a separate sheet) Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation¹ (Explain)
Total Cover	: <u>6</u>			Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation (Explain)
Woody Vine Stratum				¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
1				be present.
2Total Cover				Hydrophytic
				Vegetation 🗸
% Bare Ground in Herb Stratum % Cover		rust		Present? Yes No
Remarks: Hydrophytic Vegetation prese	enet.			
V Y V Q				

-	_	
•	"	

		2
Sampling	Point:	2

Profile Description: (D	escribe to the dept	n needed to docur	nent the i	ndicator	or confirm	the absence of inc	dicators.)
	Matrix		x Feature	S			
(inches) Color (r		Color (moist)	%	Type ¹	Loc ²	Texture	Remarks
B-2.5 2.54	413					Sand	
2.5-4 2.54	4/3					sendy local	
4-5 no co	dor					sand	
5-8 1086	4/0					sandard ora	anic matter decompoins
5-8 10001	-1/0					Sariacora ag	artic mains analysing
			-				
9							
¹ Type: C=Concentration	, D=Depletion, RM=	Reduced Matrix.			e Lining, R	C=Root Channel, M	=Matrix.
Hydric Soil Indicators:	(Applicable to all L	RRs, unless othe	rwise not	ed.)			roblematic Hydric Soils ³ :
Histosol (A1)		Sandy Red					A9) (LRR C)
Histic Epipedon (A2)	Stripped Ma					A10) (LRR B)
Black Histic (A3)		Loamy Muc	-			Reduced Ve	Material (TF2)
Hydrogen Sulfide (A		Loamy Gley		(F2)			ain in Remarks)
Stratified Layers (As 1 cm Muck (A9) (LF		Depleted M Redox Dark		(F6)		Other (Expla	
1 cm Muck (A9) (LF Depleted Below Da		Redox Dail		. ,			
Thick Dark Surface		Redox Dep					
Sandy Mucky Miner		Vernal Poo		,			drophytic vegetation and
X Sandy Gleyed Matr						wetland hydro	ology must be present.
Restrictive Layer (if pr	esent):		0/-0/				
Туре:							
Depth (inches):						Hydric Soil Pres	ent? Yes X No
Remarks: 11	4						-
Remarks: Hydric s	or presum.						
HYDROLOGY							
Wetland Hydrology Inc	licators:					Secondary	Indicators (2 or more required)
Primary Indicators (any		cient)				X Water I	Marks (B1) (Riverine)
✓ Surface Water (A1)		Salt Crust	(B11)			Sedime	ent Deposits (B2) (Riverine)
High Water Table (12)	Biotic Cru				Drift De	eposits (B3) (Riverine)
Saturation (A3)	/	X Aquatic In		es (B13)		Drainag	ge Patterns (B10)
Water Marks (B1) (Nonriverine)	Hydrogen				Dry-Se	ason Water Table (C2)
Sediment Deposits		Oxidized I	Rhizosphe	eres along	Living Roc	ots (C3) Thin M	uck Surface (C7)
Drift Deposits (B3)		Presence					h Burrows (C8)
Surface Soil Cracks		Recent Iro				C6) Saturat	tion Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9)
Inundation Visible of							w Aquitard (D3)
Water-Stained Leav						FAC-N	eutral Test (D5)
Field Observations:				44			
Surface Water Present?	Yes X	No Depth (ir	iches):	6"	_		
Water Table Present?		No Depth (in			_		
Saturation Present?		No Depth (ir		7"	Wetl	and Hydrology Pre	sent? Yes X No No
(includes capillary fringe	2)					0000	
Describe Recorded Dat	a (stream gauge, mo	nitoring well, aerial	photos, p	revious ins	spections),	if available:	
B		1	1.		A A	() A	101 11
Remarks: Wetland	hydrology Pi	resentwithin	the O	thim.	Cray his	sh observed.	Watermarks located
as his	lge footings.				V		
ON ONE	Je 200 100) 21						

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Arid West Region

Project/Site: El Casco System Project City/County: Riva	uside County Sampling Date: 9/4/07
Applicant/Owner: SCE	State: CA Sampling Point: L
Investigator(s): AD, TW Section, Township,	
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.): Local relief (concar	
Subregion (LRR): Lat:	Long: Datum:
Soil Map Unit Name: Riverwash	
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for this time of year? Yes N	
	re "Normal Circumstances" present? Yes No
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	f needed, explain any answers in Remarks.)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map showing sampling point	18 1. (5)
	, ,
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes No Is the Samp	AND
Hydric Soil Present? Yes No within a We Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes No	tland? Yes No <u>X</u>
•	
Remarks: Drought year.	located within a wetland
Plot lacks wetlend hydrology therefore plot is not Refer to Impact Area 3 in the text and Figure	6.
VEGETATION	
Absolute Dominant Indicat	
Tree Stratum (Use scientific names.) % Cover Species? Statu	a I Mullipel of Dollinant Openico
1. Salix Jeavigata 70 Y FAC	
3	Total Number of Dominant Species Across All Strata: (B)
4	
Total Cover:	Percent of Dominant Species That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A/B)
Sapling/Shrub Stratum	Prevalence Index worksheet:
1	Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
2	OBL species x1 =
3	
5	FAC species x 3 =
Total Cover:	FACU species x 4 =
Herb Stratum	UPL species x 5 =
1	Column Totals: (A) (B)
2	Prevalence Index = B/A =
3	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
5	Dominance Test is >50%
6.	Prevalence Index is ≤3.0'
7	Morphological Adaptations ¹ (Provide supporting data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)
8	Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Explain)
Total Cover:	Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation (Explain)
Woody Vine Stratum	¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
1	be present.
2	Hydrophytic
% Bare Ground in Herb Stratum % Cover of Biotic Crust	Vegetation Present? YesX No
Remarks: Understory unvegetated.	

Sampling Point:

Profile Descripti	on: (Describe to the dep	th needed to document the indicator or co	onfirm the absence of indicators.)	
Depth	Matrix Color (moist) %	Redox Features Color (moist) % Type ¹ Lo	oc ² Texture Remarks	
			and lance	_
0-2				-
2-18			Sand	-
				_
				_
				_
				-
				_
¹ Type: C=Conce	ntration, D=Depletion, RM=	=Reduced Matrix. ² Location: PL=Pore Lin	ning, RC=Root Channel, M=Matrix.	
Hydric Soil India	cators: (Applicable to all	LRRs, unless otherwise noted.)	Indicators for Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :	
Histosol (A1)		Sandy Redox (S5)	1 cm Muck (A9) (LRR C)	
Histic Epiped		Stripped Matrix (S6)	2 cm Muck (A10) (LRR B)	
Black Histic		Loamy Mucky Mineral (F1)	Reduced Vertic (F18) Red Parent Material (TF2)	
Hydrogen St		Loamy Gleyed Matrix (F2) Depleted Matrix (F3)	Other (Explain in Remarks)	
1 cm Muck (yers (A5) (LRR C)	Redox Dark Surface (F6)		
100	low Dark Surface (A11)	Depleted Dark Surface (F7)		
	Surface (A12)	Redox Depressions (F8)		
Sandy Muck	y Mineral (S1)	Vernal Pools (F9)	³ Indicators of hydrophytic vegetation and	
X Sandy Gleye			wetland hydrology must be present.	
Restrictive Laye	er (if present):			
100 NO.			V N-	
Depth (inches	s):		Hydric Soil Present? Yes X No No	
Remarks:	inc soil present.			
1170				
HYDROLOGY				
Wetland Hydrol	ogy Indicators:		Secondary Indicators (2 or more required)	
	rs (any one indicator is suff	icient)	Water Marks (B1) (Riverine)	
Surface Wat		Salt Crust (B11)	Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine)	
High Water		Biotic Crust (B12)	Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine)	
Saturation (/		Aquatic Invertebrates (B13)	Drainage Patterns (B10)	
	s (B1) (Nonriverine)	Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1)	Dry-Season Water Table (C2)	
	eposits (B2) (Nonriverine)		ng Roots (C3) Thin Muck Surface (C7)	
	ts (B3) (Nonriverine)	Presence of Reduced Iron (C4)	Crayfish Burrows (C8)	0.0000000
	Cracks (B6)	Recent Iron Reduction in Plowed S		(9)
	/isible on Aerial Imagery (E	37) Other (Explain in Remarks)	Shallow Aquitard (D3)	
Water-Stain	ed Leaves (B9)		FAC-Neutral Test (D5)	
Field Observati				
Surface Water P	resent? Yes	No X Depth (inches):		
Water Table Pre	sent? Yes X	No Depth (inches):		,
Saturation Prese	ent? Yes 🔀	No Depth (inches):	Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes No _X	_
(includes capilla	ry fringe)	onitoring well, aerial photos, previous inspec	l tions), if available:	
Describe Record	ied Data (stream gauge, m	oriitoring well, aeriai priotos, previous ilispec	none, a decimal of	
Demontos O		0 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	ou an M. e. Idence of hederlan	
Remarks. Plo	t located w/ De	a of channel outside l	34 com. No evidence of hydrologi	7'
1				
1				

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM – Arid West Region

Project/Site: <u>El Casco System Project</u> City/County:	Sampling Date: 9/4/07						
Applicant/Owner: SE	State: CA Sampling Point: 5						
Investigator(s): AD, TW Section, Township, Rai							
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.): Local relief (concave, or							
Subregion (LRR): Lat:							
Soil Map Unit Name: Son Timoteo loam							
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for this time of year? Yes No							
	Normal Circumstances" present? Yes No						
•	eded, explain any answers in Remarks.)						
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology naturally problematic? (If ne SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map showing sampling point to							
./							
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes No Is the Sampled							
Hydric Soil Present? Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes No within a Wetlar	nd? Yes X No						
Remarks: Drought year							
Plot located within a wetland. Refer to Impact An	ea 4 in the text and Figure 7.						
VEGETATION							
Tree Stratum (Use scientific names.) Absolute Dominant Indicator Species? Status	Dominance Test worksheet: Number of Dominant Species						
1 Salix leguinata 90 Y FACW	That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC:(A)						
2. Salix losidios 5 N FACW	Total Number of Dominant						
3	Species Across All Strata:3 (B)						
4	Percent of Dominant Species						
Total Cover:	That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC:(A/B)						
1	Prevalence Index worksheet:						
2.	Total % Cover of: Multiply by:						
3	OBL species x 1 =						
4	FACW species x 2 =						
5	FAC species x 3 = FACU species x 4 =						
Total Cover:	UPL species x 5 =						
1 Cuaris 50	Column Totals: (A) (B)						
2. Rorippa nasturtum aquaticum 5 Y OBL							
3	Prevalence Index = B/A =						
4	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators: Dominance Test is >50%						
5	Prevalence Index is ≤3.0¹						
6	Morphological Adaptations¹ (Provide supporting						
7	data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)						
8	Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Explain)						
Woody Vine Stratum	11. If you can be a second to the second bounded and the second bounded are second bounded and the second bounded						
1	¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must be present.						
2	Hydrophytic						
Total Cover:	Vegetetien						
% Bare Ground in Herb Stratum % Cover of Biotic Crust	Present? Yes No						
Remarks: Emergent hydrophytic vegetation present.							
0 - 1 1 0 -							

<i>t</i> 1	

	1
Sampling Point	: 5

Profile Description: (Describe to the depth needed to document the indicator or confirm the absence of indicators.)									
Depth	Matrix			x Features		. 2	T t	Domarko	
(inches)	Color (moist)		Color (moist)	%	_Type ¹	Loc ²	Texture	Remarks	
	. 2								
				-				,	
						-			
-	-		-						
1Type: C=C	Concentration, D=Dep	letion RM=F	Reduced Matrix	² l ocation	: PL=Pore	Lining, R	C=Root Ch	nannel, M=Matrix.	
Hydric Soil	Indicators: (Applic	able to all L	RRs. unless othe	rwise not	ed.)		Indicate	ors for Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :	
		abio to all =	Sandy Rec		,			m Muck (A9) (LRR C)	
Histoso	AND THE RESERVE OF THE PARTY OF		Stripped M					m Muck (A10) (LRR B)	
	Epipedon (A2) Histic (A3)		Loamy Mu		I (F1)			duced Vertic (F18)	
	en Sulfide (A4)		Loamy Gle				Red Parent Material (TF2)		
		C)	Depleted N		(1 2)			ner (Explain in Remarks)	
	ed Layers (A5) (LRR luck (A9) (LRR D)	-,	Redox Dar		(F6)	,	0.0	,	
	ed Below Dark Surfac	e (A11)	Depleted D						
	Park Surface (A12)	(/(///	Redox Dep						
-	Mucky Mineral (S1)		Vernal Poo		/		3Indicat	ors of hydrophytic vegetation and	
	Gleyed Matrix (S4)			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				and hydrology must be present.	
	Layer (if present):								
Wilder United States Control of the									
			_				Hydric S	Soil Present? Yes X No	
Depth (ii	nches):								
Remarks:	Hydric Soil Dr	esent. S	soil innundated	fora	longor	very lo	mg dur	ation during the growing	
			Spason.		\mathcal{Q}	0	1	0 0	
1									
-	no soil pit due	ble of	clear upl11	Destand	boundar	y evide	nced by	veg + hyarology.	
HYDROLO)	, , ,			0			
							Se	econdary Indicators (2 or more required)	
	ydrology Indicators							Water Marks (B1) (Riverine)	
Telephone and the second	icators (any one indic	cator is suffici			`				
V Surface	e Water (A1)		Salt Crus				Sediment Deposits (B2) (Riverine)		
High Water Table (A2) Biotic Crust (B12)						Drift Deposits (B3) (Riverine)			
.X Satura	tion (A3)		Aquatic II				_	_ Drainage Patterns (B10)	
Water	Marks (B1) (Nonrive	rine)	Hydroger	Sulfide O	dor (C1)			_ Dry-Season Water Table (C2)	
Sedime	ent Deposits (B2) (No	nriverine)	Oxidized	Rhizosphe	res along	Living Roo	ots (C3)	_ Thin Muck Surface (C7)	
Drift De	eposits (B3) (Nonrive	erine)	Presence	of Reduce	ed Iron (C4	·)		_ Crayfish Burrows (C8)	
	e Soil Cracks (B6)	6		on Reducti			C6)	Saturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9)	
	tion Visible on Aerial	Imagery (B7)		oplain in Re				_ Shallow Aquitard (D3)	
	Stained Leaves (B9)			•	•			FAC-Neutral Test (D5)	
Field Obse					-	T			
101700000000000000000000000000000000000		/00 V NI	o Depth (i	nchee).	24"				
						_			
Water Tabl	e Present?	res N	o Depth (i	ncnes):	0				
Saturation		res N	o Depth (i	nches):	0	_ Wetl	land Hydro	logy Present? Yes No	
(includes ca	apillary fringe)	n dalide mor	itoring well aeria	I nhotos ni	evious ins	pections).	if available	:	
Describe Recorded Data (stream gauge, monitoring well, aerial photos, previous inspections), if available:									
Remarks: Wetland hydrology present win the offen only.									
Tomarks.	letland hydrol	ogy presi	no win the	CHUN	only				
	V	21			U				
-									